 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2017 
Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
St Mary’s Church Room, Sole Street on 
Monday 15 May 2017 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIRMAN)
CLLR S DYER (DEPUTY CHAIRMAN)
CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR B SMITH



IN ATTENDANCE:
Mrs T Sampson (Clerk)
The Chairman opened the meeting by welcoming and introducing the new Clerk.

1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr J Blackett, Cllr K Smith, Cllr S Arnott Cllr M Haig and KCC Councillor Cllr Bryan Sweetland
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 27 April 2017. All agreed and signed by the Chairman Cllr Rosemary Dymond. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  None
4. Election of Chairman

Cllr Dyer proposed Cllr Dymond, seconded by Cllr Booth
5. Election of Vice Chairman

Cllr Dymond proposed Cllr Dyer, seconded by Cllr Booth. 
6. Election of sub committees:

Playing Fields: 
Cllr Dymond proposed Cllr Dyer and Cllr B Smith, seconded by Cllr Booth
Planning:

Cllr Dymond proposed that Cllr K Smith (in her absence) remains as Chair of the Planning Committee and that other members remain the same (Cllr Dyer, Cllr Dymond and Cllr M Haig), seconded by Cllr S Dyer.

Footpaths:

Cllr Dymond proposed that Cllr Arnott remained on the Footpaths committee alongside Cllr Dymond, seconded by Cllr B Smith.
Transport:
 
Cllr Dyer proposed Cllr Booth and Cllr Blackett, seconded by Cllr B Smith.

School:

Cllr Dymond proposed Cllr Dyer to remain, seconded by Cllr B Smith. Cllr B Smith

to continue the committee, seconded by Cllr Dyer.
Meadow Room: 
Cllr Booth proposed Cllr M Haig in her absence, seconded by Cllr B Smith (if Cllr M Haig agrees. To be discussed at next meeting)

KALC:           
Cllr Dyer proposed Cllr B Smith, seconded by Cllr Dymond. 
Neighbourhood Forum: 

Cllr Dymond proposed that Cllr K Smith (in her absence) remain on this committee, seconded by Cllr B Smith.
Other committees to remain unchanged.

7. Cobham toilets 
GBC are unable to continue to support however they have agreed to continue to be responsible for the toilets for the next six months.
Cllr Booth has been in conversation with the Cobham Sports Association as to whether they would be able to take on responsibility for the toilets, but they felt it was unfeasible* a due to the impact on the cost of their public liability insurance.  
Cllr Booth has also looked in to whether the Community toilet scheme would be able to help us, but their requirements in relation to maintaining, health/safety and security are quite demanding There is one volunteer from the club who would be willing to check the toilets etc., but one volunteer is un likely to be enough.
The Clerk will continue to check with our insurance company, Zurich, GBC and KALC to get a costing.

A parishioner suggested that a notice be considered stating the users of the toilets do so at their own risk, but didn’t feel that the PC should take on the responsibility.  There were suggestions on how the building might be used for something else but demolition is a possibility.  RD mentioned that the cost of demolition might be covered by GBC.  RD will raise this with Meopham PC as they are in a similar situation. This will be discussed further at the next meeting.
8. Parishioners Comments:  
A parishioner, raised a concern about three caravans and a red car parked on the site of the old varnish factory. GBC are aware of the situation and have visited- clerk to follow up on this.

The Parishioner also mentioned that there had been a tree cut down on the corner of Scratton Fields and that the branches had been left on the small piece of green for some time.  Cllr Ben Smith volunteered to clear the branches.

A parishioner raised the matter of a horse tethered on the field where travellers had settled previously this is also something the clerk will check with GBC. It was not suggested that the horse was ill-treated.
A parishioner raised the matter of the rough sleeper in Ashenbank woods it has been reported that the rough sleeper has started to be abusive.  The community warden and the organisation -Porchlight are aware of the situation- an update from the warden is required.
Copthall – Cllr Smith to clarify whether the hardstanding had been put there by the owner of the land.
A parishioner also mentioned that there had been a discarded tent found in the Cobham Churchyard.

9. Matters arising from previous minutes
Roads
Cllr Dymond and Cllr Booth will be meeting with a liaison officer from Highways England to find out more regarding the implementation of Option C.

A parishioner--said it had been reported that figures from the consultation had been skewed, Cllr Dymond said that it might be possible to go down the route of a Judicial Review if it is found that the consultation was not handled correctly.
A parishioner raised the matter of the HGVs using Henhurst and Sole Street he also enquired about LTC and the impact on the M20 and A2 and the proposal regarding Bluebell Hill.
A parishioner provided an update on the amount of traffic coming through the village and will provide some figures in time for Cllr Dymond and Cllr Booth’s meeting on Thursday 18th May.
The speed at which the Red Route bus came through the village and how it mounts the pavement was also raised. The Parishioner will be speaking with the owner of the bus company and will feed back to Cllr Booth.  Police can only currently act on those travelling over 32mph.  
Cllr Dyer said he had passed details of the school to SPC Marsh so he may plan to get the children involved in the road calming campaign.

The police have been undertaking checks but it is not felt that they are doing them at the right time of day- The Speed watch group will be taking this forward and will propose different times.  They also referred to the stats and evidence that Speed-watch had acquired during their checks and the speed is still too high.
HGV lorries parking on the A2 it has been stopped but one lorry had recently parked on Jeskyns Road.  Public and Councillors were asked to report such incidences to the Police immediately.
Flooding in Sole Street No further info although there are some BT markings in the road.
Potholes Clerk to contact Councillor Sweetland in relation to the quality of pot hole patching in Manor Road and to mention ongoing issues elsewhere. Footway (pavement)in Manor Road is in a poor state of repair. Refer to KCC.
The matter of Byways and Bridleways were raised and it was concluded that although very difficult it was not impossible to get them downgraded as proven by the Meopham 4X4 CLB.  Cllr Dymond to mention to GBC/Pat Luxford and at the meeting with Highways England.
Footway from Camer Park to Sole Street. GBC have still not cut back the hedges and neither has the farmer. Cllr Dymond to mention to the Luddesdowne footpath group.

Knotweed 
It was mentioned that Knotweed was growing behind the Ship Pub in Cobham.  Clerk to follow up with Cllr Arnott. 
Swings in the Playground We have one quote for the re-paining of the swings but as the cost is over £500 we need another two – Cllr Dyer and a parishioner will also source quotes.
A parishioner will also get a quote regarding the cost of replacing the matting in the children’s playground.
10. Ongoing Items

Footpaths

Footpaths have already been covered earlier in comments.
Transport

Nothing further to report already covered.
Planning
May Planning Report (as at 9/5/17)

Ref No 20170444 – Wildacre, Sole Street, DA13 0XZ
Installation of four roof lights in the rear roof slope and conversion of loft space to provide carer accommodation.

(S Dyer to update)

Results of Planning Applications Pending

Ref No 2016112 - Land North of Wildacre, Sole Street, DA13 0XZ
Erection of 5 No Bedroom dwelling and detached double garage.

CPC objects to this proposal to build in the MGB in an AONB.  The proposal for a white rendered two-storey plus basement dwelling with detached double garage on land previously used for grazing horses cannot be viewed as beneficial or desirable.  The entrance/driveway to the land is opposite the Public House carpark, Sole Street Station and has bus stops either side of the road on the approach to the hump backed bridge, adding a further hazardous exit on to what is already a dangerously busy stretch of road.

The overall design and associated technologies are extremely well considered but the preservation of MGB in an area of AONB has to be any Parish Council’s first and foremost obligation.

GBC  Refused.
Ref No 20161186 - 3 Rookery Cottages, Jeskyns Road DA12 3AL
Demolition of existing front extension and erection of a new front single storey extension to form open porch, entrance hall and utility room

CPC has no objection to this application or the REVISED application which shows a water gully feeding rainwater to an existing gutter and subsequently into the original soakaway to the rear of the property.

GBC Permitted.
Ref No 20170141 - 38 Scratton Fields, Sole Street,DA12 3AS
Erection of single storey rear/side and front extensions and installation of windows to the front and side elevations at ground floor level.

CPC has no objections to these modest plans and alterations which are in keeping with the neighbouring properties in Scratton Fields.

GBC Permitted.
Ref No  20170194 - 7 Greenlands, Sole Street, DA12 3AT
Erection of a single storey rear extension and a front porch.

CPC has no objections to these modest plans and alterations which are in keeping with the neighbouring properties in Greenlands

GBC Permitted.
Ref No 20170102 - St Mary’s Church Room, Sole Street
Erection of an extension to the western end of the Church Room to provide an improved kitchen, disable wc and additional storage, reinstatement of Rose Window in new western gable wall, insertion of new window in the south elevation, blocking up of an existing fire door and insertion of new fire door in existing window opening in the north elevation and internal alterations.

CPC has no objections to the proposed improvements.

GBC Permitted.
Ref No 20170138 - 3 Chapelwood Place, DA13 9AG
Erection of single storey rear extension to form enlarged kitchen/dining room and erection of first floor front extension to form bedroom and bathroom.

CPC has no objections.

Pending.
Ref No 20160967 - The Oaks, Sallows Shaw DA13 9BP
REVISED PLANS - Application for minor material amendment to planning permission reference number 20150636 for the conversion and extension of existing garage into a one bedroom annex and construction of a swimming pool; to allow the demolition of the existing garage and its re-building.

CPC has no objection to this amended application but note that the proximity of the proposed extension to the boundary remains.

GBC Still Pending Consideration
Ref No 2016112 - Land North of Wildacre, Sole Street, DA13 0XZ
Erection of 5 No Bedroom dwelling and detached double garage.

CPC objects to this proposal to build in the MGB in an AONB.  The proposal for a white rendered two-storey plus basement dwelling with detached double garage on land previously used for grazing horses cannot be viewed as beneficial or desirable.  The entrance/driveway to the land is opposite the Public House carpark, Sole Street Station and has bus stops either side of the road on the approach to the hump backed bridge, adding a further hazardous exit on to what is already a dangerously busy stretch of road.

The overall design and associated technologies are extremely well considered but the preservation of MGB in an area of AONB has to be any Parish Council’s first and foremost obligation.

GBC  Refused.
Ref No 20160774 – Revised Application, Knights Place Farm Watling Street, ME2 3UB  

Retention of two storey building used as car port and store at ground floor with residential annexe above; conversion of ground floor to form part of residential annexe.

In light of the amendments we vigorously object to the revised planning application. Notwithstanding the intention to legally tie this outbuilding to the main building, Cobham PC objected to the original application and can find no reason why the amendments change our objections.

This Listed property sits in MGB and an area of AONB;  this must surely be viewed as encroachment and flouting of the conditions imposed for its protection, and harmful in all respects.

GBC  Still Pending Consideration
Ref No 20170123 - Knightsplace Equestrian Centre Ltd, Pond Cottage Stables Knights Place Farm, Watling St Cobham
Retention of mobile classroom for use in association with the equine teaching facility at Knights Place Equestrian Centre.

CPC do not object to the retention of the mobile classroom and would support a restriction on the continued use of this facility to prevent overnight accommodation.  The temporary nature of the mobile classroom does not give rise to a need for a permanent structure, and as an educational facility cannot be converted into a dwelling of any sort.

Pending
Ref No 20170034 - The Murrells 29-31 The Street

CPC has no objection to the application for listed building consent for internal allegations to the layout of the new stud walls, care of original timber posts, studs and sole plate, reinstallation of water, electricity and hearing service, repairs to the fireplace and damp prevention.

Pending.
11. KCC /GBC
Cllr Sweetland was not present.  No report submitted.

Councillor Samir Jassall was not present. No report submitted
12. KALC

There are several KALC training courses on offer now. Clerk has circulated.
13. Correspondence
Concerns were raised in relation to fly tipping near Jeskyns- the rubbish has since been cleared but Cllr Booth brought to light a dried-up pond in which tyres had been thrown, this should be mentioned to Jeskyns.  Clerk to take forward.

Another piece of correspondence raised an issue about the overgrown vegetation along the Richard Dadd bridleway.  Chairman said that she would mention this to the footpath group.

Cllr Booth emailed his concerns regarding the lack of HGV signage:

Scotland Lane – A street sign is needed at the junction – this is becoming an increasingly popular place for walkers parking to use Ashenbank Wood & Jeskyns and the area needs some identity for emergency services etc: The area also needs some litter bins and signs to encourage people to stop littering the countryside. A dog poo bin would also be a good idea.

Scotland Lane –  As well as a street sign it needs a sign saying Access Only

Halfpence Lane – This sign is too far past the corner to effective. By the time drivers see the sign they are already committed.

Halfpence Lane 2 – This sign is obscured and so is ineffective and why does it need a speed de-restriction sign here.

Watling Street to Thong Lane – This needs an Unsuitable for Heavy Goods Vehicles sign and again why does it need a speed de-restriction sign here 
Cllr Dymond to raise at the GBC Chairman’s Meeting.  Clerk to make KCC aware also.
 Matters raised by Parish Councillors
Cllr Dymond mentioned the Front of House Competition and how it will be publicised and the closing date of 10 June.
Cllr Dyer raised the issue of rubbish dumped at Batts Bridge- he will report via the Country Eye app.  Clerk to circulate info on Country eye to Councillors and post on notice boards.
Cllr Dyer Mentioned that the fence at Sweeps Hole was broken- Cllr Smith said that he would take a look and try to fix it.
14. Any other Business
The Parish Council were encouraged to check out the training courses supplied by KALC- Clerk to circulate the link.

Cllr Dymond also referred to the presentations being undertaken by the GBC Senior Planner to Parish Councillors on the new E-Planning system.  A letter of invitation is to be circulated to all Councillors.
Cllr Dymond had expressed that she had hoped that Kirsty, the former clerk, would be present at the meeting as the Councillors wished to express their thanks and present her with a gift and flowers.

Cllr Dymond also hoped to present the Villages maintenance man with a framed certificate for all his hard work and the fantastic job he does taking care of the village. He was not present so he will be invited to the next meeting to receive his award.
15. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr S Dyer, seconded by Cllr K Smith, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
Cobham Community Pre-school   - Payment for the defibrillators      £924.16
Fastnet International Limited -         Payment for web domain              £12.00

Clerks Salary






         
    £213.47

Total







                 £ 1,149.63





       



As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting 9.30pm.

Chairman......................................................................................................................................
*noted at following meeting that it wasn’t unfeasible but it was not possible to include in their insurance.
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